First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, October 20, 2024
In person RE/Office Building - Parlor, with Zoom option available

In attendance: in person - George Banziger, Dawn Hewitt, Vic Elam, Mike and Adeline Bailey, Jan Adams, Cindy Taylor, Mark Krivchenia, and Scott Lacey; problems with the Zoom link - no one logged on) .

Co-chair Dawn Hewitt called the meeting to order at 12:42pm..
Minutes of the September meeting were approved as submitted.

Rebecca Phillips departure 

With Rebecca’s move later this month, there remains open a place for GSC participation on the reorganized Pollinator Habitat oversight committee. The habitat work has been rolled into Marietta Main Street’s continuing work in the Harmar area, and the committee overseeing the maintenance and development of the project is now organized under Marietta Main Street. Dawn emphasized Rebecca’s hope for GSC to continue involvement with the project, and asked for volunteer(s). After discussion, George Banziger agreed to contact Dylan Holdren, who is chairing the reorganized Marietta Main Street committee, to ask if he could also represent GSC. After adjournment, Scott Lacey volunteered to attend the next meeting of the committee to determine what responsibilities would be involved.  

Solar Bench Update 

Since the city has approved moving the bench off city property, Dawn Hewitt reported that she had reached out to Annie Warmke to learn the status of plans discussed with the Washington County Library about moving the bench to the area around the genealogical society building at Fifth and Washington Streets, but Annie has not yet responded. 

Action item: Dawn volunteered to make moving the bench before another flood season her highest priority; she will seek out contacts at the library.

December Calendar Display

Action item: Adeline Bailey volunteered to create the December calendar and feature poster for placement by November 1. Dawn said Ginnie McNeil is also willing to help collect information.

UU Climate Justice Revival: Adeline Bailey

Adeline said reports on the September 28-29 Revival have been sent to the UUA site, along with links to photos and other related communications, as well as gratitude for the support from the organizers, including the mini-grant FUUSM received. She has organized participants’ materials that will offer fodder for future climate justice projects. She expressed thanks for all the efforts the committee had put into the Revival, and said she will be submitting a write-up for the November Confluence. Discussion followed about what went well, and what needed to be improved. Adeline said that the thrust of the Revival was to encourage us to take action on climate justice in all its aspects.

Motion: Dawn moved that we organize monthly hour-long meetings on environmental/climate issues we can act on, with a first meeting in January. Adeline seconded the motion. Details (date, time, list of topics, format) will be discussed at the November meeting, when members can share their ideas. 

George Banziger’s Community Involvement Reports
Save Ohio Parks:  George announced a 1 p.m. 10/21/24 meeting of the Ohio Oil and Gas Land Management Commission offices in Columbus regarding three nominations for fracking, two of which are at Salt Fork sites. SOP is organizing a “Speak Out!” meeting at noon prior to the OGLMC meeting, since comments are not permitted at the meeting. SOP announced that the final hearing regarding the new Consent and Solicitation of Signature Rule will also take place at 1 p.m. before the Joint Committee on Agency Rule Review (JCARR), whose purpose is to review proposed administrative rules to ensure they are within an agency's rule-making authority.

ReImagine Appalachia recently offered an information session on repurposing coal-fired power plants that have been shuttered. George offered that Jesse Roush of the local Port Authority is involved in such efforts. 

Devola Pollinator Project: George noted two recent responses, and he is keeping the project alive!

Restoration Ecology: Mark Krivchenia

Walk for the Wild: Mark reported that the fundraiser event held last Sunday, October 13, was successful and a big improvement over last year’s event, raising $3500 for projects at the Ohio River Islands National Wildlife Refuge. 

Broughton Nature Preserve: Work continues, with a seed collection effort from 3-5pm today. A schedule is available on the Broughton website.

Mark said he is also helping with restoration work at Mountwood Park in Wood County, WV. At this time, invasive plants are being removed. 

Mid-Ohio Valley Climate Action: Cindy Taylor

MOVCA has just received information from Randi Pokladnik about a special two-day educational event around the ARCH 2 Hydrogen Hub planned for the local area. The event will be held November 19–20 at Salt Fork. Cindy suggested GSC might be interested in sending a representative.

The “get acquainted” potluck picnic held yesterday, October 19th, 11 a.m.–4 p.m. in Parkersburg City Park brought together members and other people interested in membership or events. 

Thanks to a generous private donation, MOVCA sponsored three "Get Out The Vote” billboards in Marietta, Parkersburg, and Belpre, in place through October, featuring the Be a Climate Voter yard sign design. (Yard signs are still available for pickup.) The group also sponsored GOTV “Be a Climate Voter” radio ads that are airing now.

Other items

Responding to requests from the Climate Justice Revival, GSC will create a list of “climate allies” with their contact information for all Revival attendees.

The meeting was adjourned at 2:11 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe

Next GSC meeting: Sunday, November 17, 2024, 12:30 p.m. in the FUUSM RE/Office building and on Zoom. 
--- Addenda ---
Fort Street Pollinator Habitat Report October 2024: Rebecca Phillips
On October 12, group of twenty volunteers from the Marietta Noon Lions, Girl Scout troop 10110, and the Marietta High School Environmental Club, along with a former student, her teenaged daughter, George Banziger, and Mark Krivchenia worked on the thinning and redesign project at the habitat. Some excess plants went to other homes; Roger Kalter brought his truck and took two loads to the Greenleaf compost farm. 
The plan is to remove all tall plants from the top and bottom of the slope, leaving the shrub border and shorter species where they can be easily maintained and the giant species in the hard-to-access middle of the habitat. Roughly half the habitat was cleared, but there is more to do. Plants to remain in place have been marked with pink tape. 
Anyone wanting plants for their own habitat gardens or other spaces: anything not marked is yours for the digging. I will be available from time to time for advice/plant identification until November 10, with a targeted final move date of November 13. 
Dylan Holdren has agreed to be the habitat coordinator for the Marietta Main Street committee overseeing the project, but when I leave, there will be no direct FUUSM involvement unless someone volunteers for that responsibility. I am requesting that we maintain a presence with that group. 
Respectfully submitted, 
Rebecca Phillips

########
Reports for UU Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting – October 20, 2024

George Banziger

Injection Wells.

    In response to Kevin Ritter’s semantic confusion about brine waste, the following letter, submitted by Debra Miller, was published in the October 8 edition of the Marietta Times. In addition, I spoke about this matter (before the letter was published) to County Commissioner Charlie Schilling, who was also promulgating this fiction.


Brine is not Brine Waste

 
In its September 25 edition the Marietta Times carried a front-page story about the candidates’ forum sponsored by the Marietta Area Chamber of Commerce on the previous day.


Candidate for 94th District of the House of Representatives, Kevin Ritter, was reported to have said that brine water in injection wells could be a boon to the area since technology is being developed in Europe to extract much-needed lithium from brine water.


This statement represents a misleading, false, and even dangerous confusion on Mr. Ritter’s part. Brine is salt water; brine waste is a hazardous, toxic, and radioactive biproduct of fracking, that is, high-pressure hydraulic fracturing. The technology of brine (salt water) being used to extract lithium in Germany has nothing to do with brine waste; by the way, similar technology is being developed in Nevada, as related in another 2024 report by National Public Radio.


This confusion is intentional on the part of the fossil-fuel industry in order to mask the danger of brine waste to public health and the environment. The trucks carrying brine waste travel along the roads of Washington County and the 94th Ohio House District marked with the word “brine;” there is nothing indicated about the hazardous, radioactive contents on the outside of these trucks. Furthermore, drivers of these trucks and others responsible for handling brine waste are not provided with personal protective clothing to prevent exposure to radioactivity (radium 226 and radium 228). 

These trucks operate all hours of the day, all days of the week, and any day of the year in Washington County.  If you stand on the corner of Putnam and Third Streets for a few minutes, you are guaranteed to spot one of these “brine” trucks moving along Third Street. On one Saturday evening I spotted a brine truck at 7:30 p.m. (also going through a red light); I have also seen brine trucks on July 4. 

Brine waste contains harmful chemicals including PFAS (forever chemicals), carcinogens, volatile organic compounds, and more. Of course, oil and gas producers attempt to mollify us by stating that only about 1% of brine waste contains these chemicals, but when we are talking about millions of gallons of brine waste, the amounts of these harmful substances are non-trivial (it is important to note here that oil and gas companies are not required to reveal the contents of brine waste, a privilege granted by the federal government–independent observers have tested samples of brine waste). 

Washington County, Ohio, has the dubious distinction of leading the state in the total volume of brine waste injected under its grounds. According to data from the Ohio Department of Natural Resources, a total of 5,985,024 barrels (a barrel is about 43 gallons) of brine waste were pushed into the ground through what are called Class II injection wells in 2023! Most injection wells are in eastern Ohio; one might ask how many barrels were injected in Franklin County (Columbus area) and whether such egregious exploitation would be tolerated in the environs where our public officials and department personnel reside (the answer is 0).


We need public officials in Columbus who recognize the exploitation imposed on this region of Ohio and who are willing to take action to put some limits on the hauling and injection of brine waste in Washington County. 


Wenda Sheard is such a person who would represent the 94th District in a responsible and responsive way and, at the very least, would not confuse brine water with brine waste.

Debra Miller

Save Ohio Parks


There was a meeting of this group on Friday, October 18. The major focus is the meeting of the Oil and Gas Land Management Commission on October 21 at noon in Columbus when four “nominations" are to be discussed; two of these nominations involve Salt Fork State Park. The meeting will be at the Ohio Department of Public Safety, 1970 W. Broad St., Columbus 43223.

Citizens Climate Lobby


Next meeting is Monday, October 21 (7 p.m.) via Zoom.


CCL is interested in supporting the permitting reform legislation (Manchin & Barasso, S 4753). This legislation is controversial—several environmental groups, e.g. Sierra Club, oppose it because it provides for some drilling on federal lands and for infrastructure to export LNG.

George Banziger

